Sandy Town Council



To:
Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, K Lynch, A Maycock, Mrs M Runchman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton, M Scott and Mrs S Walsh. 
Substitute: Cllr Osborne for Cllr Scott.
Cc:
Cllrs Mrs Lunn, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Sharman, White.

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Community and Environment Services Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 29 October 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard
Town Clerk 
10 Cambridge Road, Sandy

SG19 1JE

01767 681491
 23 October 2012
A G E N D A












Reports 












attached
	1
	Apologies for absence

	

	2
	Declaration of interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Council are reminded to disclose any pecuniary interests they may have in any items on the agenda for this meeting in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

	

	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To receive the minutes of the Community and Environment Services Committee held on Monday 20 August 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings. 

	

	4
	Skate Park
To receive an Officers’ report concerning Sandy Skate Park and to agree appropriate action.

	√

	5
	A1 – Vegetation
To receive a report from the Deputy Town Clerk about the Vegetation along the A1.
	√


	6
	Riddy and Pinnacle Meeting 
To receive and consider the minutes of the Riddy and Pinnacle meeting held on 18th October 2012.

	√

	7
	GLC Estate Report
To receive a report from Cllrs Lunn, Ali and Aldis about the GLC Estate and to consider a response.

	√


	8
	Town Council Communications

To receive a report from the Clerk on Town Council Communications


	√

	9
	Sandy Enhancement Group

To receive a report from the Clerk on the future of Sandy Enhancement Group.


	√

	10
	Dog Fouling

To note local concerns about dog fouling and to consider options for a local action campaign to address the problems.


	

	11
	Jenkins Pavilion and Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre
To receive a report from the Clerk on management of the Jenkins Pavilion and to note developments pertaining to the future of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre.


	√

	11
	Press Release

	


Reports to accompany agenda for meeting of Community Services and Environment Committee of Sandy Town Council Monday 29 October 2012

	4
	Skate park

Officers’ Report

As members know most of Sandy skate park’s equipment was removed in July 2012.   (Sandy Town Council Officers stand by their decision to remove equipment on the grounds of safety despite various statements in the press from Cllr Lynch and others suggesting this was hasty and ill-informed action and Town Council ratified this decision.)

Shortly after the removal of the equipment the Mayor, Members and the Deputy Town Clerk participated in a public meeting to explain to the community what had happened to the skate park and to explore options for replacement at the facility.  At this meeting the Town Council’s position was expressed ie that it would support the Skate Park Association in its attempts to secure funding for replacement equipment and was open to proposals from the Association.  No specific commitments were made to the Skate Park Association but options such as interest free loans, help with grant applications and publicity etc were offered.  Since that meeting the Clerk and Deputy Clerk have spent time talking to Cllr Lynch and Cllr Aldis and have repeatedly offered to assist with specific ideas proposed by the Association but no specific proposals have been made. 

In August and September following correspondence and press statements from Cllr Lynch including requests for compensation for removal of the equipment the Clerk wrote to the Sandy Skate Park Association Trustees (Cllrs Lynch and Aldis and Mr Peter Blaine) and asked for clarification of their position.  All three trustees have now confirmed that they do not wish to take any legal action against the Council and Cllr Aldis and Mr Blaine have said that they support the decision to remove the unsafe equipment.  

During the school holidays Cllr Lynch submitted an application form to Sandy Town Council requesting a grant of £100 to subsidise fares to take young people to visit skate parks.  The Clerk returned the application as it did not meet the Council’s community grant criteria, there was insufficient information about the recipients of the grant and the application could not be heard within the timescale needed.  The application was not resubmitted.  

On 10 September 2012 Cllr Aldis wrote again on behalf of the trustees explaining that the Association was preparing costed proposals for replacement of the equipment and would be in touch with the Council once a proposal was ready.  

Meanwhile, Cllr Lynch has attended the Town Council office and informed officers that a volunteer group has been set up with the aim of replacing Sandy Skate park. The volunteer group for the skate park includes two fund raisers. Cllr Lynch advises that he has started to raise funds for the replacement of Sandy Skate park, raising £400 which was split three ways from a sponsored sky-dive. One Hundred and thirty three pounds for Sandy Skate park, though Cllr Lynch has informed the Council that whilst visiting another town with skateboarders he has spent the one hundred and thirty three pounds to pay £8 each for them to use an indoor skate park.  Officers have not been notified of any other fundraising efforts by Cllr Lynch or by the young people who are anxious for replacement equipment. Nor has any information about the 

Cllr Lynch also advised that he has contacted suppliers and installers of skate parks they have paid for Cllr Lynch and the skateboarders to visit skate parks.  The Town Council has not been supplied with any information from these exercises such as consultation data etc.  

The Clerk asked Cllr Lynch whether he had been in touch with Flitwick Town Council which had a new concrete skate park installed last year but understands that no contact has been made to learn from this recent local project. 

Cllr Lynch has stated that the suppliers and installers of skate parks have produced quotations to replace Sandy Skate Park and these range between £85,000 and £150,000.  Officers have not been shown any quotations but a few phone calls to neighbouring councils suggest that £90,000 is a fair estimate for a new concrete skate park.

Cllr Lynch has now informed the Clerk that he will be submitting an application to Sport England and expects to secure a grant for replacement of the demolished equipment. 

The Council has already received considerable adverse publicity about the skate part despite the fact that it only took over responsibility for the equipment in April 2012 and since then has only acted to support the Sandy Skate Park Association and to safeguard local young people at considerable expense.

Now the expectations of local young people may have been raised by the various visits to skate parks outside the town and there is a belief in the minds of many members of the community that the Town Council “should” replace the Skate Park.   At the same time, the Clerk has received correspondence from residents objecting to the potential use of public money on a replacement facility although this seems to be a minority view.

As the Town Council is moving towards the estimates process members will want to consider whether to include funds in next year’s budget towards replacement equipment.   The Clerk seeks clarification from the Council about the following matters:

1. What approach is to be adopted by the Council towards replacement of the previous skate park equipment on Sandy Town Council land?

2. How does the Town Council wish to address the continuing adverse publicity which is being generated by the lack of progress with a replacement project and the misinformation which has been spread in the community?

Members are asked to note the report and instruct the Clerk.


	5
	A1 – Vegetation

Members may recall that at the Town Council meeting in September Cllr Pettitt asked a question about the A1 with regard to the overgrown condition of vegetation within the Parish of Sandy. It was agreed that the Deputy Town Clerk would write to the Highways Agency about the issue of condition of vegetation along the A1 in the Parish of Sandy. It was also agreed that the Deputy Town Clerk would send a copy of the letter to Alistair Burt M.P. and the Director for Highways at Central Bedfordshire Council.

A response has been received from Alistair Burt MP’s office and this is attached.

A response has also been received from the Highways Agency and this is attached.

Members are asked to note the report and to consider how they would like to proceed.


	7
	GLC Estate Report

Some of the Members that represent Pinnacle on the Council have been concerned for some time about the general state of the former GLC Estate. This is the area around Winchester Road but includes Engayne Avenue, Midland Road, College Road, Maple Road, Wesley Road, Kingsley and Cauldwell Courts. 

The estate was built in the early 1970’s to boost the population and to bring greater employment opportunities to the area. Today most of the housing is owned by the Aragon Housing Association but there are other smaller players including Raglan, Aldwyck, Howard Cottage and Pilgrim Housing Association. A fair number are also in private ownership having been sold off under the “Right to Buy Scheme”.

The area presents as having very high density as almost exclusively properties are built in long terraces with a mixture of one, two and three stories. There are a number of bungalows mainly in Winchester Road and Maple Road. There are a few flats in 2 storey blocks or built over garages. The two “courts” are built inward facing around a square with no car access. Some of Winchester Road is like this too with rear garages accessed through the back garden.

Gardens are small but in the centre of the housing blocks are large open spaces where the soil was dumped from the excavations.

About four to five years ago there was a working party consisting of Aragon, CBC, STC, the Police and other agencies under the umbrella name of the EAR Project. It met many times and introduced a few improvements but failed to address the core issues.

Local Town Council members feel that these can be summarised as:

· An inadequate level of parking provision

· Dilapidated garages in unsightly blocks

· Overgrown trees, planted areas and hedges

· Broken walls in raised planted areas

· Fly-tipping especially in the central open spaces

· Cars parked on grass verges causing damage

· Frequent neighbour disputes

· Broken fences

· Worn footways

Local Members supported by the CBC Ward Members would like to see a re-activation of the EAR Group led by a Town Council Member to get the area regenerated and improved so that residents can have a pride in their area. It is considered most important that local residents from across the spectrum should be involved in this new group.

It is believed that a number of actions can be achieved with co-operation from all parties even in these difficult times.

One idea put forward by Aragon was to take ownership of all the open spaces on the estate (some are still CBC owned) and create a small housing development to fund other improvements in the area.

In the past Aragon has been reluctant to create additional parking spaces as they would not be used exclusively by their tenants. They also could not afford to make any parking zones to the standards required by Amey the highway’s agent for CBC. This is the kind of issue which is hoped a panel of all interested parties could find a way forward.

Recommendation to Members

1. Endorse and comment on the report.

2. Agree to the formation of a joint working group with other appropriate agencies

3. Host the meetings at the Town Council offices

4. Negotiate with partners on which organisation will administer the group.


Report prepared jointly by 

Cllrs S Lunn, J Ali and Nigel Aldis

16th October 2012

Clerk’s Comments

At Town Council’s request I contacted Aragon Housing during 2011 to seek clarification about the future of the EAR group with a view to re-activating it.  It was explained to me that there was no funding available for the type of improvements which had previously been undertaken by the group and the other members of the group at that time did not consider that there was anything which could be achieved without funds.  This was reported back to Council.

It would be very beneficial to raise the Town Council’s profile in this part of Sandy as we have limited direct contact with residents in the area.  Also this is the part of the Ward where uptake of benefits is highest and which qualified Sandy for its Community First Funding although it may be difficult to secure grant applications from this part of the community.  The Community First Funding would not be suitable for the larger projects which this group might aspire to but might be suitable to fund residents self-help groups eg with a community clean up to tackle an area of fly tipping or littering.  



	8
	Town Council Communications

Clerk’s Report

Effective communication with the community is one of the most important criteria identified in the Quality Parish Council scheme and Sandy Town Council has made some changes to its communications arrangements during the last 12 months.  In order to keep members updated on officer activity this report has been prepared for information.

1. Website During October 2012 the administrative staff has spent a good deal of time on preparing content for the revision of Sandy Town Council’s website and Verto UK are now preparing pages for review by members in the near future.  This has represented a large piece of work for the staff team and the delays in undertaking it have been caused by increased overall workloads.  It is hoped that when the new site is launched this will form a key building block in the Council’s future communications strategy.  The new site gives more information than the current site on what the council does and how it works.  It is also intended to provide more financial information than has previously been available on the website eg budget, annual accounts etc.  The launch date is planned before the end of the calendar year.
2. Social Media Once the new website is launched it would be appropriate for the Council to consider its corporate use of Twitter, Facebook and other social networking media.  The Council does not have an agreed policy on member use of social media and this is an arena which has seen problems for many other Town Councils in recent years.  It would be helpful for this committee to agree its corporate approach to information giving services before referring the production of both a corporate and member policy to Policy, Finance and Resources Committee.
3. Annual Bulletin Feedback on the annual report for 2011/12 was generally good but there was some minority feedback that the old yellow bulletin was missed.   The Town Clerk and the Tourist Information Centre staff have worked with the proprietor of the Villager publication to explore the possibility of producing a community guide incorporating the useful information previously contained in the yellow bulletin (eg community group contact details, street map, local authorities, emergency services and helplines etc) as well as information about local businesses and facilities.  This publication would be self-funded by local advertising generated by the Villager and the Town Council would provide content about the town and the Council. The intended audience would be residents of Sandy and surrounding areas and the guide would be distributed at no charge to recipients through letterboxes.  The planned publication date for this guide is the end of 2012.   If the project is successful it is hoped that a repeat community guide could be produced on a regular basis which could also contain a copy of the Council’s annual report (thus ensuring distribution of the report to all dwellings in the parish at no distribution cost to the council).  
4. Sandy Tourism Guide The Villager is also willing to work on a similar self-funded guide aimed at visitors to Sandy and East Bedfordshire and in this case the Tourist Information Centre would co-ordinate tourism content.  It is hoped to produce this publication in spring 2013 with a view to promoting the Sandy area further afield.  Distribution of this publication would be via Tourist Information Centres and a network of leaflet and magazine outlets in the East of England and London area.   
5. Community Engagement Strategy The Council’s community engagement strategy is now due for review since it refers to a number of obsolete bodies such as the Community Safety Forum, the Neighbourhood Policing Team, and the Town Plan Group etc.  It would also be sensible to take into account the changes to the Annual Report, newsletter and website provision etc. Also, during the past year the Council has had feedback that members of the community find the public participation section of the Council meetings unfriendly and exclusive.  Council may wish to review this too as part of the engagement strategy.  It is suggested that a new strategy is prepared for consideration at Policy, Finance and Resources Committee and the Clerk would be grateful for volunteers to work on this revision as soon as practical.  Meanwhile it is recommended that the use of the Bulletin for regular news about Town Council activities is kept under review during 2013 bearing in mind previous delivery problems which do not appear to be resolved.
Members are asked to note this report and make recommendations or proposals arising from its content.
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	Sandy Enhancement Group

Clerk’s Report

The Clerk requests that the Community Services and Environment Committee should undertake a review of the role of Sandy Enhancement Group, its activities and the support which is offered to it by Sandy Town Council.  SEG has done excellent work in the past and its efforts have been greatly appreciated by the town.

At present SEG is neither a community group nor a committee of council.  SEG’s membership is now small and is predominantly councillor based.  Its funding comes primarily from the council and it is supported by considerable officer time and resources. This would seem to suggest that the Group is a committee of council in which case the Clerk would propose that its work is absorbed by the Community Services and Environment Committee rather than holding separate meetings since this is not time efficient for members or staff and it is proving more and more difficult to secure attendance at meetings and ideas for projects.

However, SEG’s history and terms of reference and its separate bank account suggest that it is an independent community group.  It has done very valuable work in the past but it seems that its reach into the community is narrowing.  It may be that it is time to explore a wider partnership for enhancing Sandy’s environment which could include the Town Team, schools, businesses etc as well as the Horticultural Society, Allotment Association and other newer groups etc.   If SEG is envisioned as primarily a community group should the Town Council now consider facilitating its reform and the co-option of more volunteers to ensure its sustainability and wider community participation?   Could the clerical and administrative work be done by volunteers rather than Town Council staff?  

This issue is raised not to criticise SEG in any way as it is a very valuable social asset which has improved the environment of Sandy but to consider ways to revitalise the organisation and to make most efficient use of Sandy Town Council resources.

Members are asked to consider a way forward.
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	Dog Fouling in Sandy

Clerk’s Report

Several members of Council and the community have raised the problem of dog fouling in public spaces in Sandy.  There is a community perception that the problem is increasing and Central Bedfordshire Council has very limited resources at its disposal for enforcement activity.  Since the adoption of the Fallowfield public open spaces the Council has received many complaints about dog excrement in this part of town which is a specific problem area but also many public footpaths across the parish are hazardous for the unwary pedestrian.

Initial contact with Central Bedfordshire Council suggests an approach based on education rather than enforcement. However, there is a feeling amongst some members of Council that a more pro-active local approach is needed.

The Clerk has suggested that a community based approach targeting existing dog walkers along the “dog watch” model could be a way forward and there are many other ideas which could be considered.

Members are asked to consider setting up a short term task and finish group to work on an action plan and publicity campaign to tackle this issue.   


	

	11
	Jenkins Pavilion and Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre
Clerk’s Report

As members know the Jenkins Pavilion is being managed for the Town Council by Stevenage Leisure Ltd (SLL) until 31 March 2012. The Clerk has now received 5 monthly management reports for the period April 2012 – August 2012 giving details of profit and loss, usage figures, marketing etc.  These reports are bulky (10 pages each) and have only recently been provided so they have not been copied on this occasion but in summary usage figures are slowly increasing and expenditure on the building is below budget.  It is still early to review the success of the contract although this will be necessary fairly soon.

The contract between SLL and CBC for management of the Sandy Sports Centre has now been extended to 30 September 2013. It is planned that a new leisure management contract will be procured with a start date of 1 October 2013.  

The Clerk attended a stakeholder workshop about Sandy Sport and Community Centre on 24 September 2012 facilitated by Sport England to assist CBC to understand the issues and priorities of stakeholders in preparation for the procurement process.  Minutes of the meeting are attached which include an action plan for the stakeholder group.  The Clerk’s role was to represent the Town Council’s known policy position.   Further information will be provided when it is available.  

Members may like to bear in mind that a decision about the management of the Jenkins Pavilion between 1  April 2013 and 1 October 2013 will be necessary in the near future regardless of the Council’s ultimate decision about management of the Pavilion after 1 October 2013.  
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